Minutes of December 21, 2011 Meeting of the Swampscott Energy Committee

Attendees: 

Members: Neal Duffy, Vicky Masone, Milton Fistel, Wayne Spritz

Non-Members: Thomas Dreeben, Hal Schwartz, Jaren Landen, Diana & Ed Caplan. Cyrus Moulton (Lynn Daily Item)

1. Wind Feasibility Public Comments  - 6:04 – 6:24:

Jaren Landen, 200 Forest Avenue – wanted to know if the committee had established some sort of a rubric to judge the project.  She was notified that this was part of what the working meeting would be about.  She also expressed that she felt that the feasibility was minimal at best and that there were a number of caveats including proximity to neighborhood, and that it is just not a good thing for the town.  She also said she felt like the public is minimally informed and that more public focus groups or public forums should have been held before we got to this point in the process.  Landen was also concerned about the possibility that a turbine could be instructed without going through town meeting.  She also stressed the point that the project was irreversible and that extra care should be taken in the decision making process.

Diana Caplan, 26 Laurel Road – was curious about the comments from the CEC on the report and what changes have been made to the report if any, as that was something we discussed at the last meeting.  We told her that we do have the comments but that the final draft of the study has not been submitted to reflect those comments.  The CEC comments are technical in nature and the CEC purposely does not state an opinion about a project’s feasibility.  The Committee was planning on going through the comments during the working portion of the meeting.  She also had questions about the land that the turbine would be placed on and the fact that Tedesco owned it.  She was told that there is a recreational easement on the land and that the easement would have to be revised but that no conversations had happened between the committee and Tedesco.  The committee thought that the best approach would be to wait until we got through evaluating the technical aspects of the study before starting conversations with Tedesco.

2. Committee Working Meeting  - 6:24 – 9:00:

The committee reviewed the report as well as the CEC comments on the wind feasibility study.  In addition to the CEC comments Victoria Masone spoke with Martha Broad from CEC to talk about the study as well as the criteria they use to judge such projects.  Martha said she thought the acoustical study was a concern because we are just under the 10db over ambient sound.  She also provided a helpful list of basic evaluation criteria (below).

1. Is there a sufficient wind resource?

2. Installation site physical characteristics

a. Accessibility

b. Topography

c. Spatial separation from buildings

3. Characteristics of the site vicinity

a. Land uses
b. Visual and noise receptors

c. Airports

d. Delivery of turbine components

4. Installation site electrical infrastructure

5. Possible Community Impacts

a. Potential flicker

b. Potential acoustics

c. Overall appropriateness of site

6. Environmental Concerns

7. Reviews, Permits, Approvals

8. Wind project energy production

9. Wind project costs

10. Project revenues

11. Financial Analysis

a. Funding mechanisms

b. Payback period

The Committee, using these criteria as a basic guideline, created broad categories in which all of these criteria fell, and these were: 

1) Economic Impact/Return on Investment 

2) Health and Human Impact

3) Logistical/Legal/Permitting hurdles

It was the judgment of the committee that the criteria that should be weighed most heavily in this instance was the payback period (return on investment).  The study claims a 16-18 year payback period, which in the committee’s view is unacceptable.  There were other concerns about some of the other criteria, namely the wind resource (it was just above the acceptable level of 6 m/s) the setbacks (the turbine would be less than 2xBTH from the nearest residence) and the noise (the noise levels would be just under the required 10db over ambient sound). In addition to these criteria, the committee discussed some of the unknowns that could make the project even less favorable such as the costs of interconnection to the utility, transmission infrastructure, and a lack of real world examples of this specific turbine in a similar residential setting.

After taking a vote on the recommendation and unanimously rejecting it, the committee discussed the next steps and prepared to present to the Board of Selectmen which it hopes to do in the coming months.  Among the topics discussed were should the town establish a wind bylaw for both residential and commercial use? Should other sites be pursued? And what are the other funding possibilities that could make this project more feasible?

